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1.0 SUMMARY

1.1. This paper details General Fund revenue spend for the current financial year 2007/08 based on the actual spend at the end of January and subsequent detailed discussions with Service Managers throughout February on likely forecasts for the year.

1.2. It was reported at the January meeting of Scrutiny Committee that un-earmarked reserves were predicted to fall to only £9k by the end of the year. At the subsequent Council meeting a verbal update was provided which indicated that an improvement on these figures of up to £450k had been identified. This latest detailed monitoring report indicates that the position is likely to fall somewhat between these two figures . Section 5 of this report now records a predicted year-end un-earmarked reserve of £661k after adjusting for the recently approved budget transfer of £412k from Area Management Boards. 
1.3. The Council continues to suffer from exceptional demand led pressures within the residential schools and child care sector. Collectively, the overspends in these two areas alone amount to £2.1m. Section 3 below explains in more detail the significant variances within individual Service areas. 

1.4. The Council’s budget proposals for 2008/09 which were approved earlier this month, have provided more funds for the child care sector, as well as making provision to increase the Council’s reserves. These steps should go a considerable way to stabilising the Council’s finances.  
2.0 RECOMMENDATIONS

2.1. The Committee is asked to note the latest current forecast position, and actions taken at 2008/09 budget meeting. 
3.0 BACKGROUND

3.1. Expenditure 


The attached summary of expenditure indicates that the Council spend for the year will amount to £95.991m, which is £1.687m more than the revised estimate for the year. This represents an overspend of 1.8% on spending plans. This variance is mainly attributed to Services to People, and reasons for this and variances on other expenditure areas are explained in more detail below. 
3.2 
Chief Executive Services (adverse variance £228k)

Members salaries, oncosts and expenses are expected to be £125k over budget provision. Details of the salary scheme were only provided by Government after the Council had prepared and declared its budget in February.  


The final overspend on the May 2007 election is forecast to be £110k. A one-off budget of £70k was allocated in 2006/07 for preparation costs, but was not fully used, and should properly have been rolled forward to the current year.

3.3
Corporate Development Services (adverse variance £217k)

As in previous years, Council Offices are again recording an overspend compared to budget on utilities and maintenance costs. This is currently estimated to amount to £65k. 

Within Human Resources there are unbudgeted job evaluation costs of £54k.

Revenue Services costs are exceeding budget provision by £68k. Sheriff Officer commission payments are particularly high this year following a re-assessments of the applicable commission rates.
3.4
Services to People (adverse variance £1.652m)

This Service is responsible for the overall Council adverse position currently being forecast. The undernoted paragraphs break down this significant variance over the constituent parts of the Service.

3.4.1
Education and Community Services (favourable variance £232k)
This Service continues to make significant inroads towards assisting the Council’s overall position. The favourable position has improved by almost £100k since the last report. The major variances are itemised in the following paragraphs. Whilst these are broadly cost neutral, there are a number of smaller savings throughout the Service which have contributed to the overall favourable position. 
There is a saving in rates payments of £174k arising from the downward revaluation of school properties. 
Teachers flexibility in the Primary sector records an underspend of £175k. This could reduce if additional requests are made from schools before the year end.

Supervisory assistants are still forecasting an overspend of £149k, but is a significant reduction on the previously reported overspend of £239k. This is due to additional funding from NPAF/childcare strategy being identified.

There is an anticipated shortfall in income within Sports and Leisure. Currently a £190k shortfall in charges over all the centres is predicted for the year-end. 

3.4.2 Residential Schools (adverse variance £1.125m)
This overspend is associated with children being educated by other councils, education being provided at specialist schools or those who are being accommodated in Secure Units.

The anticipated overspend of £1.125m has not altered much from the previous report. This compares with an overspend of £404k in 2006/07 financial year. 

3.4.3 Social Services (adverse variance £782k)

An overspend of £973k is now recorded against Child Care, but this is being reduced by a contribution of £200k from the Devolved Management Reserve. 
There are unbudgeted agency staffing costs incurred of £219k. However, the main reason for the overspend in child care is attributable to external foster care, where the foster care budget is expected to be overspent by £675k. The use of private foster firms are costing up to four times the cost of our own foster carers. The service is actively trying to recruit more foster carers. In addition, the introduction of Kinship Care is expected to cost £51k this year for which there is no budget provision.
There is a projected overspend on Adult Care Plans of £197k at the year end. Under the terms of the approved carry forward scheme this sum will be recovered from 2008/09 budget provision. 
3.5 Development and Environmental Services (adverse variance £120k)
The overspend within this Service can be attributed to Waste Management which is forecasting an outturn £286k in excess of budget. Budget savings of £109k are proving difficult to achieve, and the payments to ACE for the kerbside collection scheme due to increased activity amounts to £126k above budget. Transport charges are also running £68k above budget.

Planning and Building Standards is projecting an underspend of £90k. This is due to additional income received this year in relation to the PPP projects, which had been budgeted to have been received in 2006/07.

Environmental Health records an underspend of £62k. Grant income received in respect of Landlord registration has exceeded our costs to date. 

3.6
Equal Pay (unbudgeted expenditure £300k)

Compensatory payments were made to groups of employees in catering, cleaning and homecare in 2005/06. When finalising the Council’s accounts for 2006/07 a further full year provision was made in respect of these employees pending the introduction of Single Status.  As Single Status is not now expected to be introduced until sometime during 2008/09, it is prudent to allow for a further £300k in the current year to cover ongoing Equal Pay costs.

3.7
Single Status (favourable variance £800k)

Further to the above reference under Equal Pay, although a budget provision of £800k was included for Single Status costs, this is not now going to be required this year, since Single Status implementation is expected to apply next financial year. However, this sum will require to be earmarked within reserves at the end of the year, and added to the sum of £400k already included in reserves at 31st March 2007.


It should be highlighted that if the actual costs of the single status implementation are quantified before the Council completes its accounts for 2007/08, then these will need to be provided for in the current financial year, rather than shown as part of earmarked reserves. This would have a material impact on the reported results, but would be cost neutral over this year and next (assuming the sums currently estimated are close to final costs).
3.8 Interest on Revenue Balances (adverse variance £697k)

Loan Charges (favourable variance £675k)

These two items are closely linked. Interest received in respect of accumulated revenue balances are actually funded from our loans pool and thus feature within the loan charges figure. Therefore fluctuations in revenue balances tend to have a compensatory effect within loan charges which is demonstrated in the above favourable and adverse variations, resulting in a net adverse movement of £22k

4.0 INCOME
4.1       Council Tax (favourable variance £244k)

In preparing the budget, the council tax base was adjusted to take account of the estimated effect on our income from the  considerable house building in the county. It would appear we have been over cautious with our estimates, and it is now anticipated that Council Tax income will yield an additional £244k this year beyond budget provision.

5.0 RESERVE POSITION 
5.1
Based on the current probable outturn spend for the year, the anticipated reserve position at the year end will be as follows:

· General Fund Reserve at 1st April




 £3.758m

· Projected deficit for current year per summary


(£0.948m)
Estimated Revenue Reserve 31st March 2008

£2.810m


Although the above position still appears reasonably healthy, there are substantial sums earmarked for specific purposes, of which the estimated amounts at year end are namely:

· Devolved Management Reserve




£0.085m

· Area Management Boards





£0.188m

· Schools PPP







£0.598m

· Service Improvement Contract (SIMCO) Agreement

£0.275m

· Single Status
implementation




£1.200m


Total







£2.346m
Under the Adult Care carry forward arrangement, there is an anticipated accumulated overspend of £197k at the year end which will be returned to reserves in 2008/09.
Thus the effective un-earmarked proportion of General Reserve would actually be £661k, compared to the Council’s current recommended minimum balance of £1.8m.

5.2
The Council’s budget for 2008/09 which was approved earlier this month, agreed a transfer of £412k from earmarked Area Management Boards and added a contribution of £1.063m to reserves.

The Area Management Board adjustment has been reflected in the above figures, which in practice results in only £651k being required as a contribution to reserves in 2008/09. The projected year end position at March 2009 would therefore be £1.312m (£661k plus £651k) which is below the projected amount of £1.513m contained in the approved 2008/09 budget paper. 

6.0 
CONCLUSIONS

6.1  
This report has explained the current expenditure position within the General Fund. It has highlighted a deficit forecast for the current year which remains mostly attributable to residential schools and child care.

6.2
The impact of the deficit outlined in this report would be to reduce the Council’s controllable reserves to an unacceptably low level. This has been recognised by the Council at its budget deliberations for 2008/09, whereby additional funding has been allocated to the demand led Child Care sector, and reserves are budgeted to increase by over £1m.

6.3
This is the last budget monitoring report prior to actual results being reported in the summer. It may well be that the continuing actions taken by Service Managers to reduce spending will produce further savings which have not yet been identified, but could improve the current reported figures. 
7.0       SUSTAINABILITY IMPLICATIONS

N/A
8.0       FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

8.1 Reduction in Council reserves of £948k, leaving estimated reserve at 31st March standing at £2.810m. 
8.2
Declarations
(1)
The recommendations contained within this report support or implement Corporate Priorities, Council Policies and/or the Community Plan:

·      Corporate Priorities (Key Themes) (Please tick  MACROBUTTON UncheckIt ()
Achieving Potential





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
Maximising Quality of Life





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
Securing Prosperity





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
Enhancing the Environment





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
Maintaining an Effective Organisation




√
· Council Policies  (Please detail)

· Community Plan (Themes) (Please tick  MACROBUTTON UncheckIt ()

Community Safety     





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
Economic Development





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
Environment and Sustainability





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
Health Improvement





 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
(2)
In adopting the recommendations contained in this report, 

 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
the Council is acting within its legal powers. (Please tick  MACROBUTTON UncheckIt ()

(3)
The full financial implications of the recommendations contained
 MACROBUTTON CheckIt (
in this report are set out in the report.  This includes a reference
to full life cycle costs where appropriate. (Please tick  MACROBUTTON UncheckIt ()

____________________________ 

Head of Finance

____________________________

Director of Corporate Development
GFRB Monitoring
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